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RESPECT. RESILIENCE. KINDNESS
Through valuing all individuals as children of God we believe in promoting an inclusive school community, rooted in mutual respect, understanding and kindness towards others. As God taught us:
'Teach children how they should live, and they will remember it all their life.' (Proverbs 22:6)
Our school’s vision is to nurture a resilient community where the love of learning thrives. We foster an environment where every member feels supported in order to flourish, be empowered to overcome challenges, embrace growth and contribute positively to God’s world.
' Life in all its fullness' (John 10:10)
Monitoring and Evaluation 

The Head Teacher shall have oversight of this policy and ensure all staff follow procedures and that these are carried out.  The effectiveness of this policy shall be monitored during Governor’s meetings. 

This policy will be updated annually and any changes occurring during the year should be updated as soon as possible. 
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St Oswald’s is proud to be part of the UN Convention of the Rights of the Child, where every child is valued, cared for and developed to their full potential. As a UNICEF Rights respecting school we believe:

This policy links to Articles 28 & 29:

Article 28: (Right to Education)

Every Child has the right to education.

Article 29: (Goals of Education)

Education must develop every child’s personality, talents and abilities to the full.  It must encourage the child’s respect for human rights, as well as respect for their parents, their own and other cultures and the environment.
In Nursery children follow the following Right:

UNICEF Rights and Responsibility: Article 31
Children have the right to relax and play.
In Reception children follow the following Right:

Unicef Rights and Responsibility: Article 7
All children should have a name and a nationality.
1. Intent
This policy reflects the school vision and values in relation to the provision of education in the Early Years Foundation Stage. (Nursery & Reception classes.) It should be read in conjunction with:  Admissions Policy, Accessibility Plan, Teaching and Learning Policy and Policy for Pupils with SEND.

This policy aims to ensure:

That children access a broad and balanced curriculum that gives them the broad range of knowledge and skills needed for good progress through school and life

Quality and consistency in teaching and learning so that every child makes good progress and no child gets left behind

Close partnership working between practitioners and with parents and/or carers

Every child is included and supported through equality of opportunity and anti-discriminatory practice

At St Oswald’s, we believe that in the Early Years all children deserve to have an equal chance of success. Our school vision enables our children to develop knowledge and skills that are transferable and can be used to promote their spiritual, moral, social and cultural development as well as developing resilient learners who have a love of learning, that will then enable them to achieve their aspirations. Through the three characteristics of effective teaching and learning we aim to provide an inclusive school community, rooted in mutual respect, understanding and kindness towards others. Our commitment to developing positive relationships with parents and carers begins before the children start their school journey. This strong relationship nurtures the physical, emotional and social development of the child, by working in harmony it will improve the educational and social outcomes of the child.
In line with the aims of the Early Years framework, the EYFS curriculum at St Oswald’s CE gives a high priority to developing children’s language and vocabulary skills and encourage this through planned activities based on a range of high-quality texts. 
At St Oswald’s Primary School, we aim to:

· Provide a safe, challenging, stimulating, caring and sharing environment; which is sensitive to the needs of the child including children with additional needs.

· Provide a broad, balanced, relevant and creative curriculum that will set in place firm foundations for further learning and development in Key Stage 1 and beyond.

· Use and value what each child can do, assessing their individual needs and helping each child to progress.

· Enable choices and decision making; fostering independence and self-confidence.

· Work in partnership with parents and guardians and value their contributions ensuring that all children, irrespective of ethnicity, culture, religion, home language, family background, learning difficulties, disabilities, gender or ability.

· Provide opportunities; whereby children experience a challenging and enjoyable programme of learning and development.

· Provide experiences for all children, whatever their needs, which are inclusive rather than parallel.
2. Legislation
This policy is based on requirements set out in the Statutory framework for the Early Years Foundation Stage (EYFS). 
This document also complies with our funding agreement and articles of association.

This policy also meets requirements relating to safeguarding and welfare in the statutory framework for the Early Years Foundation Stage.
3. Structure of the EYFS
Number of places in nursery class:

26 part time. We offer 5 x morning or afternoon places 

(we offer 30 hours ‘free’ childcare over 4.5 days and wrap around care)

Staffing: one teacher and one level 3 Teaching Assistant
Number of places in reception class:

30 full time

Staffing: one teacher and one level 3 Teaching Assistant
Time Allocation
Nursery:
Morning session –    8.30am – 11.30am 

Afternoon session – 12.15pm – 3.15pm

Reception:

Morning –     8.45am – 12.00pm
Lunchtime – 12.00 - 1.00pm
Afternoon – 1.00pm – 3.15pm
Organisation
At St Oswald’s the foundation stage is made up of one EYFS unit (56 children at any one time- 30 reception and 26 nursery). Each year group has one teacher and one full time teaching assistant.
Our outdoor provision has been designed as a shared space for all EYFS pupils. At St. Oswald’s we ensure staffing arrangements meet the needs of all children and ensure their safety. We will ensure that children are adequately supervised and decide how to deploy staff to ensure children’s needs are met;
4. Curriculum Implementation
Our early years setting follows the curriculum as outlined in the statutory framework of the EYFS.
We implement a curriculum that is progressive from the beginning of their school journey in nursery until they finish in Year 6. Through the EYFS ‘Rainbow’ curriculum programme (R – Resilience, A – Aspirational, I – Inquisitive, N – Nurturing, B – British Values, O – Oracy, W – Wellbeing).
We strive to deliver activities and experiences that will help them gain key skills within all 7 areas of development. We ensure that each area of the early year’s curriculum has the same importance given to it as mathematics and literacy, as we feel this is fundamental in enabling all children to gain ‘real-life’ experiences.
The EYFS framework includes 7 areas of learning and development that are equally important and inter-connected. However, 3 areas known as the prime areas are seen as particularly important for igniting curiosity and enthusiasm for learning, and for building children’s capacity to learn, form relationships and thrive. 

The prime areas are:

Communication and language

Physical development

Personal, social and emotional development 
The prime areas are strengthened and applied through 4 specific areas:

Literacy

Mathematics

Understanding the world
Expressive arts and design 

None of these areas can be delivered in isolation from the others. They are equally important and depend on each other. All areas are delivered through a balance of adult led and child-initiated activities. In each area there are Early Learning Goals (ELG's) that define the expectations for most

children to reach by the end of the EYFS.
4.1 Planning 

Staff plan activities and experiences for children that enable children to develop and learn effectively. In order to do this, practitioners working with the youngest children are expected to focus strongly on the 3 prime areas. 

Staff also consider the individual needs, interests, and stage of development of each child in their care, and use this information to plan a challenging and enjoyable experience. Where a child may have a special educational need or disability, staff consider whether specialist support is required, linking with relevant services from other agencies, where appropriate. 

In planning and guiding children’s activities, practitioners reflect on the different ways that children learn and include these in their practice. 
At St Oswald’s there are three stages to planning in the Foundation Stage:

Long Term Planning – for continuous provision (e.g. sand area, book corner etc) which outlines the key learning which takes place, language and questions to be used and resources within the area. 

Medium Term Planning - These plans are topic based and organised into the seven areas of learning, as stated previously. They specify learning objectives and related activities over a half term. They are directly related to the development milestones within the Early Years Foundation Stage. The planning of topics is steered by the children’s interests and all children are involved in the planning stage of their curriculum. Planning is mapped in a floor book.

Short Term Planning - This planning focuses on the day-to-day details of teaching and learning.  It clearly defines children’s needs and support necessary, resources needed, and identify the knowledge, skills and understanding being taught. 

4.2 Teaching

Each area of learning and development is implemented through planned, purposeful play, and through a mix of adult-led and child-initiated activities. Practitioners respond to each child’s emerging needs and interests, guiding their development through warm, positive interaction.

As children grow older, and as their development allows, the balance gradually shifts towards more adult-led activities to help children prepare for more formal learning, ready for year 1.

Our policy on teaching and learning defines the features of effective teaching and learning in our school. Features that relate to the EYFS are:

· The partnership between staff and parents, so that our children feel secure at school and develop a sense of well-being and achievement;

· The understanding that staff have of how children develop and learn, and how this affects their teaching;

· The range of approaches used that provide first-hand experiences, give clear explanations, make appropriate interventions and extend and develop play and talk or other means of communication;

· The carefully planned curriculum that helps children work towards the Early Learning Goals throughout EYFS;

· The provision for children to take part in activities that build on and extend their interests and develop their intellectual, physical, social and emotional abilities;

· The encouragement for children to communicate and talk about their learning, and to develop independence and self-management;

· The support for learning with appropriate and accessible indoor and outdoor space, facilities and equipment;

· The identification of the progress and future learning needs of children through observations, which are shared with parents;

At St. Oswald’s we believe children should be able to explore a stimulation learning environment and the Characteristic of Effective Teaching and Learning should underpin everything the practitioner offers in the environment. 
They will be engaged in:  
Playing and exploring
“Children’s play reflects their wide ranging and varied interests and pre-occupations. In their play children learn at their highest level. Play with peers is important for children’s development.”

Through play our children explore and develop learning experiences, which help them make sense of the world. They practice and build up ideas, and learn how to control themselves and understand the need for rules. They have the opportunity to think creatively alongside other children as well as on their own. They communicate with others as they investigate and solve problems. They express fears or re-live anxious experiences in controlled and safe situations.

Active Learning
“Children learn best through physical and mental challenges. Active learning involves other people, objects, ideas and events that engage and involve children for sustained periods.”

Active learning occurs when children are motivated and interested. Children need to have some independence and control over their learning. As children develop their confidence they learn to make decisions. It provides children with a sense of satisfactions as they take ownership of their learning.
Creativity and Critical Thinking

When children have opportunities to play with ideas in different situations and with a variety of resources, they discover connections and come to new and better understandings and ways of doing things. Adult support in this process enhances their ability to think critically and ask questions.

Children should be given opportunity to be creative through all areas of learning, not just through the arts. Adults can support children’s thinking and help them to make connections by showing genuine interest, offering encouragement, clarifying ideas and asking open questions. Children can access resources freely and are allowed to move them around the setting to extend their learning.
5. Spirituality in Early Years
In the Early Years, spirituality is nurtured through simple yet profound experiences that encourage children to explore the world around them with wonder and curiosity. Our Early Years Policy supports the development of a child’s sense of self, connection to others, and appreciation for nature and the world through everyday moments of reflection and discovery.
We focus on fostering the values of kindness, resilience, and respect, helping children build a foundation for understanding themselves and their relationships with others. By encouraging curiosity, compassion, and mindfulness, we create a nurturing environment where children can begin to develop their own sense of spirituality and connection to the world around them.

6. Assessment
At St. Oswald’s, ongoing assessment is an integral part of the learning and development processes. Staff observe pupils to identify their level of achievement, interests and learning styles. These observations are used to shape future planning. Practitioners also consider observations shared by parents and/or carers.

We make regular assessments of children’s learning and we use this information to ensure that future planning reflects identified needs. Assessment in the EYFS takes the form of observation, and this involves the teachers and other adults as appropriate. These observations are recorded in children’s individual files and additional evidence books and are shared with parents on Tapestry. They also contain information provided by parents and other settings etc. 

At the end of the Foundation Stage the profile is used to indicate whether children have achieved the Early Learning Goals. Pupils are assessed against the 17 early learning goals, indicating whether they are:
On track or;
Not on track.

The profile reflects ongoing observations and discussions with parents and/or carers. The results of the profile are then shared with parents and/or carers. 
Data is recorded and sent to Sefton Local Authority. The profiles are used to identify progress and learning needs with the year one teacher.
6. Working with parents
We recognise that children learn to be strong and independent from secure relationships and aim to develop caring, respectful and professional relationships with the children and their families.

We recognise that children learn and develop well when there is a strong partnership between practitioners and parents and/or carers. 

We recognise that parents are children’s first and most enduring educators and we highly value the contribution that parents make.

We recognise the role that parents have played, and their future role, in educating the children.
Parents and children are invited to visit the school before they starting with us. This provides opportunities for the children to meet their teachers and for ‘new parents’ to meet staff and one another.

Typically, pupils moving into Reception class are invited to join in a 2-week transition programme – St. Oswald’s Sporty’s, this will be explained at the New Parents meeting after the final list for pupils has been determined. Here, parents are involved in a range of workshops which will highlight the expectations, but also the support St. Oswald’s can offer to families. Outside agencies who come in to speak to the parents are; the school nurse, staff from the well-being centre, parent support advisor, representation from the Church and the SENCO.
Home learning tasks are set weekly using Class Dojo. All parents have signed up to this feature. 

Parents and/or carers are kept up to date with their child’s progress and development. The progress check and EYFS profile helps to provide parents and/or carers with a well-rounded picture of their child’s knowledge, understanding and abilities.

Each child is assigned a key person who helps to ensure that their learning and care is tailored to meet their needs. The key person supports parents and/or carers in guiding their child’s development at home. The key person also helps families to engage with more specialist support, if appropriate.

We do this through:

· Talking to parents about their child before their child starts in our school. In nursery parents/ carers and the child are invited to visit the classroom environment after school. Here the teacher will gather information about the child which can then be used to support a baseline assessment. In reception parents/ carers are invited to a 2 week Sporty’s workshop which is run over 4 consecutive Friday mornings;

· The children have the opportunity to spend time with their teacher prior to starting at our nursery school through home visits, teddy bears picnic and stay and play sessions.

· Offering parents regular opportunities to talk about their child’s progress and allowing free access to their children’s learning journeys and books.

· Encouraging parents to talk to their child’s teachers about any concerns they may have.

· Providing space in the child’s learning journeys for parents to leave comments relating to the children’s achievements.

· There are three formal meetings per year at which time the teacher will provide input to the teacher who will then discuss the child’s progress and development with the parents. 

· All staff involved with the EYFS aim to develop good relationships with all children, interacting positively with them and taking time to listen to them. Within our Foundation Stage the class teachers and two of the teaching assistants act as ‘key persons’ for the children.
7. Safeguarding and welfare procedures

The EYFS team understand that we are legally required to comply with certain welfare requirements, as stated in the Statutory Framework for Early Years Foundation Stage. We understand that we are required to: 

· Promote the welfare of children.

· Promote good health, preventing the spread of infection and taking appropriate action when children are ill.

· Manage behaviour effectively in a manner appropriate for the children’s stage of development and individual needs.

· Ensure all adults who look after the children or who have unsupervised access to them are suitable to do so.

· Ensure that the premises, furniture and equipment are safe and suitable for purpose

· Ensure that every child receives enjoyable and challenging learning and development experiences tailored to meet their needs.

· Maintain records, policies and procedures required for safe efficient management of the setting and to meet the needs of the children.
7.1 Mobile phones and cameras 
Staff are allowed to bring their personal phones to school for their own use but will limit such use to non-contact time when pupils are not present. Staff members’ personal phones will remain in their bags or cupboards during contact time with pupils.

Staff will not take pictures or recordings of pupils on their personal phones or cameras. 

We will follow the General Data Protection Regulation and Data Protection Act 2018 when taking and storing photos and recordings for use in the school. 
8. Monitoring arrangements
The policy will be reviewed annually by the full Governing Body unless there are any immediate statutory requirements which must be adhered to.
Early Years Foundation Stage Manager: Mrs L. Carr (Reception class teacher)[image: image3.wmf]
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